Georgia Academy of Science

Technical Program Planning Meeting

via GSAMS

5 February 2005, 10:00 AM

Council Members in Attendance

At Georgia Perimeter College

	Paul J. Camp
	Cindy Mayer
	Carl McAllister

	Hubert Kinser
	Pamela Moolenar-Wirsiy
	Lisa Hibbard

	Bob McDonough
	Mike Reeves
	Ken Martin

	John Aliff
	Mary Lou Walser
	Andrew Penniman


At Georgia College & State University

	Doug Pohl
	Steve Whittle
	Melanie DeVore



At North Georgia College
	Mark Davis
	
	


At Valdosta State University

	Mitch Lockhart
	Mark Groszos
	


Others in Attendance
At Georgia Perimeter College
Richard Schmude

1. 
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 10:20 after some technical difficulties.

C. Mayer called for any updates to the web site. She then updated the council on plans for future meetings. Next year will be at Georgia Perimeter College and the following year possibly at Albany State. She said that we have also been approached by Sea Palms resort about the possibility of holding a future meeting there.

M. DeVore asked for research on the costs.

C. Mayer suggested Sea Palms as a possible replacement for Albany in 2007 if they cannot host the meeting.

There was some brief discussion of possibilities for 2008. M. Walser noted the possibility of Georgia being the host for the International Science and Engineering Fair, and pointed out we should look for low cost areas since many teachers will attend.

C. Mayer then called on S. Whittle for the technical program planning report.

2.
Technical Program Report and Local Arrangements

S. Whittle described the current submissions,  63 presentations, 32 papers, 31 posters. Genetics section has not responded with their program. He then called on J. Aliff for more information.

J. Aliff noted the impending deadline for submitting a program. He suggested that if the Genetics Society has only a few presentations, that they group them together with the Biomedical Section.

S. Whittle then said that section chairs have been notified to send acceptances to the presenters. Some abstracts did not request equipment. In collaboration with R. Schmude, a list of requirements has been settled on. Electronic presentations must be on cd; photographic slides will require their own carousel. There will be computer projection in each room with Internet service and either an overhead projector or a document camera. Posters must be already mounted with dimensions of 4 feet by 4 feet. Section chairs should encourage presenters to publish in the Georgia Journal of Science and also to stay for the lunch.

M. DeVore asked if  pen drives were acceptable.

R. Schmude noted the need to keep talks moving along. If pen drives don’t slow the process down, they will probably be ok. The schedule has allotted 12 minutes for each talk and 3 minutes prep time. A faculty volunteer will be in each room.

M. DeVore asked if a tech support person would be in each room.

R. Schmude noted that one would be on duty near the registration desk, and that a spare room has been equipped in case of disaster. 

J. Aliff suggested that section chairs tell authors to come early and load all the presentations on the computers before the programs start. 

R. Schmude stated that the rooms had been reserved at least 30 minutes before the first talks on each day so this would probably be feasible. He said that he would try to get the volunteers in the rooms early as well. 

C. Mayer asked if there were any further questions regarding the technical program.

K. Martin asked when posters should be set up on Friday.

S. Whittle replied that they should be set up on arrival.

R. Schmude agreed and noted that there was a block of free time on Friday from 5-7 for setup as well. 

C. Mayer then asked if there were any further business for the technical program.

M. DeVore noted some difficulty in finding local lodging. 

R. Schmude noted that there are 3 hotels in Barnesville, and promised to send contact information for them. There are also some hotels in forsyth, 15 miles away.

4.
Adjournment
The Technical Program meeting was adjourned at 10:52 AM.
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1.
Call to Order
C. mayer called the meeting to order at 10:52 AM AM.

2. 
Secretary’s Report
C. Mayer then called on P. Camp to give the secretary’s report.

P. Camp presented the minutes of the minutes of the previous meeting for correction and approval.

K. Martin moved the minutes be approved as submitted. They were approved unanimously.

3.
Treasurer’s Report
C. Mayer then called on H. Kinser to present the treasurer’s report.

H. Kinser summarized the current state of the Academy budget. He said that the Merrill Lynch account had been closed and the funds moved into the checking account following the Council vote at the last meeting. He then summarized the student awards fund, and then noted that membership in the Academy was down 17 members but that there were now 25 student members. On the whole, he said that we are doing pretty well budget-wise, with a balance that was up about $900 from the same point last year.

M. Devore asked for clarification on the student awards.

H. Kinser said that last year we allocated $100 from general unrestricted funds. In addition, there were some funds that had been allocated for specific sections. The Council will decide at the April meeting how to allocate awards this year.

4.
Executive Committee Reports


a. President’s Report

C. Mayer reported that membership trends are a growing concern, but there seems to be some slow progress. She then solicited information and suggestions for a plenary speaker for the annual meeting, and asked H. Kinser how much money was available for an honorarium. 

H. Kinser reported that this was generally decided by the local arrangements committee, who would then approach the council with a recommendation. There followed some discussion of what would be affordable.

L. Hibbard suggested a cap of $500 for an honorarium. The motion was seconded by J. Aliff. The motion was carried unanimously.

M. DeVore noted that any speakers from out of state would necessarily have lodging and meal expenses in addition to an honorarium. 


b. Junior Academy of Science
C. Mayer then asked if M. McGinnis was present to report the activities of the Junior Academy. 

M. DeVore stated that he was not due to a conflict with a regional science fair, but she provided his new email address to the Council.

c. Editor of the Georgia Journal of Science
C. Mayer then called on J. Aliff to present the journal report.

J. Aliff thanked the Council for its response to his call for papers. He reported that the next issue of the Journal would be in the mail in a few days. He said that the Program issue was in good shape, and that the online abstract submission form saved a lot of time. He also said that there were surplus copies of issue #1 from last year that could be mailed out on request for recruitment purposes.

M. DeVore inquired about the possibility of publishing the journal online.

J. Aliff noted that it is already available online through two databases that the University system subscribes to. 

M. DeVore asked that the next issue include published instructions for reaching those sites. She noted that it may save some printing costs if people elect to view online only. J. Aliff noted that a print issue would be required anyway because of library subscriptions so savings might be minimal. He said that he could post abstracts on the Academy web site. 

5.
Committee Reports


Annual Meeting Update


a. Local Arrangements Committee
C. Mayer then called on R. Schmude to report on the local meeting arrangements.

R. Schmude reported that the committee had prepared a list of room assignments which had been provided to the Council. He noted that plenty of vendor would be coming, and food had been arranged. The only item left was registration forms.


b. Technical Program Chair
C. Mayer then called on S. Whittle, who replied that he had nothing much to add to what had been discussed in the technical program planning meeting earlier.


c. Academy Improvements Committee
C. Mayer then called on M. DeVore for the Academy Improvements report.

M. DeVore reported that the committee was working on wording for a proposed amendment to the bylaws that would allow electronic voting. She promised to send out a version for discussion prior to the annual meeting.


d. Membership Committee
There was no membership committee report due to the inability of the committee chair to attend.


e. Budget/Auditing Committee
C. Mayer then called on H. Kinser for the Budget Committee report.

H. Kinser said that he would try to get the audit finished by the annual meeting, and that the report would be for the period ending in February.


f. Nominating Committee

C. Mayer then called on L. Hibbard for the Nominating committee report.

L. Hibbard reported that we finally have a full slate of candidates. She then summarized candidates for council officers. She noted that ballots must be postmarked by Wednesday March 23.


g. Elections Committee
C. Mayer then called on P. Camp for the Elections Committee report.

P. Camp reported that we would have an election, as planned, and begged profusely for chair to submit section ballots.


h. Scientific Exhibits Committee and Legislative Liaison Committee
These committees had nothing new to report.

6.
Unfinished Business
C. Mayer then called on R. Schmude to summarize the local arrangements.

R. Schmude summarized the form letter that will be sent out to members along with maps and directions. He asked for guidance on what to charge for the meeting and what other information should be added to the mailing. rs form letter prepared. summarized what is covered. program and campus/building maps. registration form – guidance for how much to charge. food costs will be $2500-3000. also guidance what else to put into mailing.

M. DeVore pointed out the need for contact information for hotels, as well as information about local restaurants. 

L. Hibbard asked how much of the meeting information would be on the web site.

R. Schmude said that there would be a link to the Gordon College web site, and that the same information as in the mailing would be posted on the academy web site. He asked for guidance on the arrangements for the graduate school session. 

L. Hibbard asked if anyone had contacted graduate schools to send representatives. 

R. Schmude reported that there would be a representative from the Medical College of Georgia. There followed some discussion of other colleges who could be contacted. 

C. Mayer asked if R. Schmude had enough people to send out an email to graduate schools and follow up with phone calls. He replied that he did. There followed some discussion of the physical arrangements for the school representatives. R. Schmude said that he had sufficient room for about eight schools.

C. Mayer then recalled the question on how much to charge for the meeting. There was discussion of attendance and costs for the previous meeting. 

R. Schmude suggested for faculty nonmembers/members to charge $85/$60; for student nonmembers/members set at $30/$20; a late registration fee of $10 and $18 for the Saturday lunch. 

H. Kinser noted that in the past the fee was set so that attendees would automatically become members.

C. Mayer asked if costs would be covered provided the attendance was the same as last year.

R. Schmude was almost positive that would be the case. 

J. Aliff moved to set fees at $95/$60 for faculty nonmembers/members, and $35/$30 for student nonmembers/members; to add a line on the registration form for voluntary donations for student awards; and $18 for the Saturday lunch. The motion was passed unanimously.

R. Schmude said that several sections were having breaks at various times, and that he would try to have coffee available for those times but that he could not guarantee it. He also said there was a possibility of having a café open in the lobby and perhaps one small field trip. He asked when he could get a firm commitment for a speaker.

C. Mayer left a one week window open for speaker suggestions. She said that she would communicate with the council by email to vote on the top two picks. She then asked if there was any other unfinished business.

M. Walser described preliminary planning and passed around contact information for Georgia’s bid to host the Intel International Science and Engineering Fair. She asked Council members to please volunteer to help.

7.
New Business

C. Mayer set the date of the next council meeting for April 1 in building IC224 at Gordon College at 11 AM. She asked if there were any other new business.

8.
Adjournment
There being no other new business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:58 AM.

